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Dinner with a Community Leader 

 
Small Changes in Education creates a Strong Community  

Frank Lopez, Executive Director of Ngage New Mexico  

 
Monday, May. 9, 2016 
5:30 p.m. – 7:00 p.m. 

Good Samaritan Social Center  
Creative Arts Room  

3011 Buena Vida Circle 
 

Change is not easy.  Yet as a community committed to improving 
the lives of our children, we have the power to transform Dona 

Ana County into a strong and vibrant community with a robust economy and excellent quality of 
life.  Ngage New Mexico is about making positive change.  I will discuss our work on Early Childhood 
Education and Community Schools.  The presentation will include a few statistics, a few stories and a few 
laughs. 
 

 

Come and invite your friends.  Please RSVP with Sharon Shoemaker at shoemaker714@gmail.com 
or call Gwen Hanson at 556-9251.  

CALENDAR 
May - July 2016 

 
May 5 – LWVGLC May Board Meeting, 1:00 p.m., Branigan Library Board Room 

May 9 – LWVGLC Dinner with a Leader, 5:30 p.m.-7:00 p.m., Good Sam’s 

May 19 – 3 rd Thursday Book Club, 2:00 p.m., at the home of Kelly Burnham. “Dark Money: The Hidden 

History of Billionaires Behind the Rise of the Radical Right” by Jane Mayer 

May 21 – LWVNM Council, New Mexico Consortium, 100 Entrada Dr., Los Alamos, NM, 11:00 a.m. – 3:00 

p.m. 

June 17-June 20 - LWVUS Convention, Washington, D.C. 

 

LWVGLC will be on vacation during the month of June - no meetings or newsletter. 

 

July 7 – LWVGLC July Board Meeting, 2:00 p.m. Branigan LibraryBoard Room 

July 11 – LWVGLC Dinner with a Leader, 5:30 – 7:00 p.m., Good Sam’s 

July 16 – LWVNM Board Meeting, Albuquerque 

July 21 – 3 rd Thursday Book Club, 2:00 p.m., at the home of Marjorie Burr, “The Pentagon’s Brain: An Un-

censored History of DARPA, America’s Top-Secret Military Research Agency” by Annie Jacobsen 

July 28 – LWVGLC August Board Meeting, 2:00 p.m., Branigan Library Board Room  
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Highlights of the April 2016 Board Meeting 
Gwen Hansen, Reporting 

 
Present: Gwen Hanson, Sadie Valverde, Ruth Benjamins, 
Yvonne Flores, Dale Yeo, Ardyth Norem, Marcia Anderson 
Absent:  Jenny Coppolo, Erika Graf-Webster 
Guest:  Fred Martino, KRWG-TV 
 
Financial & Membership Report:  
Ruth Benjamins presented both the Annual Report and the March, 
2016 Report.  Ruth brought up donations given “In Honor” of de-
ceased members, and suggested an appropriate acknowledge-
ment of posting on our website. 
 
Membership Report: Yvonne Flores 

Nancy Anderson has reinstated her membership. 
 

Voter Services: Dale Yeo 
Fred Martino, KRWG-TV , was invited to discuss future Candi-

date Forums during the General Election cycle.  July 7th 
meeting was scheduled to discuss details and dates. 

List of State Candidates in the General Election was offered to 
members of the Board. 

Update on Voter Guides and Candidate Forums – Candidates 
will be identified after the Primary elections are completed. 

 
Annual Meeting Update & Details: Gwen Hanson 

Board Adoption and/or approval of recommendations: 
Non-Partisan Policy  
By-Laws Committee 
2016-2017 Operating Budget Committee 
2016-2017 Education Budget Committee 
Annual Membership Dues – no increase 
Proposed Program of Study and Action 
Current Statements of Positions 
Nominating Committee 
LWVNM Council Delegates 
LWVUS Convention Delegates 

Approvals/Recommendations completed 
 
Announcements: 

May Dinner with a Leader:  Frank Lopez, Executive Director, 
NGAGE,  

            May 9, 2016 - 5:30 – 7:00 p.m. Good Sam’s.   
LWVNM – request for Candidate Forum for Secretary of State, 

locally 
LWVNM Council Delegates: Gwen Hanson, Yvonne Flores, 

Bonnie Votaw 
             (      Continued on page 3) 
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Highlights of April Board Meeting Minutes  (Continued from  page 2) 

 

Transition of VOTER Editorship from Jenny Coppolo to Cassie McClure 
Update of Membership brochure 
June hiatus for LWVGLC 
AAUW Panel Program, April 9, 2016, 10:15 a.m., Gwen Hanson invited to represent 

LWVGLC with three other women’s groups: AAUW, Soroptimist, Progress Club 
Las Cruces Community Sustainability Workshop, April 22, 9:00 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. 
 

     Adjournment 

 
 

Presidentôs Message 
 

Welcome to the 2016-2017 year of the League of Women Voters.    We 
are in the General Election cycle with all the attending excitement and 
expectation that a combined national, state and local election brings!  It 
also means working together, volunteering, and participating in the reg-
istering of voters, the production of the 2016 Voter Guide, and offering 
multiple Candidate Forums for our Las Cruces community.    Thank you 
for your support and willingness to “build your capacity” as well as that 
of your community by informing yourself about the priorities our League 
has identified.  This is going to be a great year! 
 
We bid farewell to Marcia Anderson, Voters Services Co-Director, and Sadie Valverde, Secre-
tary.  Thank you both for your service these last two years.  We welcome Vicki Simons, Voter 
Services Co-Director and Ardyth Norem, Secretary.  Thanks to both for their willingness to 
serve in new capacities. 
 
Summer looms for much needed rest and relaxation, vacationing and visitation with loved 
ones.  June will be our month of hiatus this year, instead of July.   Good wishes to all for safe 
travel and an enjoyable June.  See you in July! 
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Call to Action  
League of Women Voters of New Mexico 

New Mexico Consortium, 100 Entrada Drive, Los Alamos* 
 

In even years the state League holds a Council meeting. In odd years 
we hold a Convention. This year the Council will be held in Los Alamos. Each local 
League is allowed two delegates -- the president or an alternate and one additional 
member. Also serving as delegates will be all state board members, including officers 
and on-board directors, plus one delegate representing the members-at- large. All 
other League members are invited to attend as observers. Registration for the Council 
will extend from 11:30- 11:45 a.m., followed by lunch and our speaker. Registration, 
which includes the cost of the luncheon, is $20. Please send in the registration form in 
this newsletter with your check by May 12. 
 
Guest Speaker Yvonne Flores graduated from California State University at Sacra-
mento with a Bachelor of Arts in Spanish Literature and from University of California, 
Hastings College of the Law with a Juris Doctor. After law school, she volunteered at 
Centro Legal de la Raza in east Oakland, was a lecturer in the History Department at 
California State University- Sacramento, and a Professor of Political Science in the 
Chicano Studies Department at California State University. She also volunteered at El 
Rescate in Los Angeles, representing Salvadoran asylum seekers in Immigration 
Court. 
 
As an attorney, Flores was a prosecutor for the State Bar of California and practiced in 
the area of workers’ compensation. She served as President of the Mexican American 
Bar of Los Angeles County and on the Hispanic National Bar Association’s United 
States Supreme Court Nominating Committee. 
 
She retired from the practice of law in 2012 and moved to Las Cruces to be with her 
mother. Flores serves as co-chair of the Greater Las Cruces League’s Immigration 
Committee, which sought to update the LWVUS Immigration position this year. Her 
talk is titled “Immigration Law: How It Impacts Our Lives Living on the Border.” It will 
touch on the history of immigration laws, immigration trends in application of the law, 
immigration law courts, and the terms in use by officials. 
 
*Directions: Take NM 502 West to the top of the mesa. Turn right onto Camino En-
trada, take the first left onto Entrada Drive. Pass the Holiday Inn on the right, then the 
Coop on the left and enter the parking lot on the right. 
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Voter Services 
Dale Yeo and Vicki Simons, Reporting 

 
We, the newly elected Co-Directors of Voter Services for 2016-17, Dale Yeo and Vicki 
Simons, are getting ready for the upcoming election season which portends to be an unusual 
and very busy one. Our collective presence and involvement in Doña Ana County elections in 
our non-partisan format is extremely important, so important that other League members and 
committees have become involved. The more people, the better, as we all work together to 
provide much-needed information to help educate the public and encourage people to be-
come intelligently involved in our democracy.  
 
Recently: 
We have met with the Sun-News to review our contract for the Voters Guide, ads for it and 
the subsequent Who's Who.  
 
We have met with Fred Martino, KRWG Director of Content. We are talking about co-hosting 
a series of forums on KRWG (television) for each of the State Senate and Representative 
races.  Our own forum for County Candidates is still searching for a good venue. 
 
Voter Registration for the upcoming Primary in June has been a current focus. 
 
 

2016 PRIMARY ELECTION 
 

Voters must be registered as either Republican or Democrat 
 

Registration Deadline:  May 10, 2016 by 5:00 p.m. 
 

IMPORTANT VOTING DATES:   
Absentee Voting:  May 10- June 3, 2016 

Early Voting: May 10 - June 4, 2016 
Election Day: June 7, 2016 

 
Complete voting information is available at the Dona Ana County website:   

https://donaanacounty.org 
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Yvonne-Magdalena Flores, Reporting 

 

OUR NEW MEMBERS!  WE 

 

 

 

Please Welcome New Member:  
 

Nancy Anderson  
355 Montana #134 

Las Cruces, NM 88005 
575.647.1735 

nancand@comcast.net 
 

 
New email address for Aletta Wilson: 

alettatw@gmail.com 
 
 

Also! Membership renewals are due now. 
The new membership year begins May 1, 
2016 and runs through April 30, 2017.  

Four women's groups were invited to participate in a panel discussion as the program for 
the Las Cruces branch, American Association of University Women (AAUW). Each or-
ganization described its own unique history, mission, and activities.   
 
Pictured (L - R):  Esther Devall, Soroptimist International; Rebecca Courtney, Sally 
Harper, Progress Club; Gwen Hanson, League of Women Voters of Greater Las Cruces; 
Valerie Redington, Progress Club; and, Mary Rita Chapman, AAUW-LC. 
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Join us in Washington, 
DC, June 16-19 at the 
Leagueôs National Convention 
to experience the collective 
power of our mission,  
messages, and actions to 
build a more perfect  
democracy. 
 
Ready to take action?  
Visit the   
Convention 2016 information 
page NOW for details and to: 

 
Register for Lobby Day and 

Convention 
Reserve Hotel Rooms 
Access resources for  

Convention ñBusinessò Items 
Sign up for March 

10th Convention Webinar 
 

 
 

Reminder! 
LWVGLC will 

be on Summer 
Break during 

June. 

http://forum.lwv.org/category/member-resources/council-and-convention/convention-2016
http://salsa.wiredforchange.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=DvDZfezhihy35Q7kLLCC7w%2FYjYppLaaR
http://salsa.wiredforchange.com/dia/track.jsp?v=2&c=DvDZfezhihy35Q7kLLCC7w%2FYjYppLaaR
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Bonnie Burn Scholarship  
The League of Women Voters of Greater Las Cruces Education Scholarship in Honor of  
Bonnie Burn, administered by the Las Cruces Public Schools Foundation, Inc., was adopted 
February 9, 2015.   Many generous contributions were made by members, friends, and family 
to this scholarship fund last year.  In order to sustain this scholarship additional contributions 
are needed.  March has been designated as the month each year to bring attention to this 
fundraising effort. 
 
Criterion for this scholarship were established by our League, and include the following:   
§ The funds will provide one $1,000 (non-renewable) scholarship each year  
§ To a graduating senior from the Las Cruces school district  
§ Who plans to major in education at NMSU in the College of Education  
§ During the Fall of each year 
 
All donations to the LWVGLC Education Scholarship in Honor of Bonnie Burn are to be 
made directly to the Las Cruces Public Schools Foundation, Inc.  with a designation in the 
memo line of your check.  This designation must name the Bonnie Burn Scholarship in 
order to be credited to that scholarship fund; otherwise the donation will be credited to the 
general fund of the Foundation. 
 

Example: 
 
Betsy A. Geery, Executive Director 
Las Cruces Public Schools Foundation 
P.O. Box 16214 
Las Cruces, NM 88004 
 

I.M. Adonor           6205 

10 Scholarship Way 

Las Cruces, NM  88001       Date: March 15, 2016 
 
PAY TO: Las Cruces Public Schools Foundation, Inc.          $      
THE ORDER OF 
 

          DOLLARS   
 

 
 
 

MEMO:  LWVGLC Education Scholarship in Honor of Bonnie Burn  I. M. Adonor  

 

:000000000:  000o:000000000:       
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South Central Solid Waste Authority Board 
April 21, 2016, 9:00 a.m. at the Utilities Board Room, Motel Blvd. 

Johnnie Aldrich and Susan Schmugge, Reporting  

      Director Patrick Peck’s report to the Board included information about the recent 
cancellation of the Bags to Benches program by the city’s Parks & Recreation Depart-
ment. The reason for the cancellation probably is the fact that for several months the 
market for plastic bags has been dismal.  The Freidman Company in El Paso that 
processes the recycled materials DOES NOT WANT LOOSE PLASTIC BAGS to be 
included in the blue bins used for collection. Apparently, loose bags create havoc in 
the machinery that sorts materials. To recycle plastic bags, take them to Target, Al-
bertson’s, Walmart or other stores that have collection facilities. Bags may be placed 
in the blue bins if many of them are included in one bag and tied closed. 
 
  Peck also pointed out that recycling activity for the month of March was 
well above that of last year, primarily because of materials from extensive repairs en-
gendered by the winter hail/snow event.  More materials means greater fuel expense, 
though, so the month’s recycle revenues were down almost $130,000.  
  
 Readers are reminded that recycling is a fraction of the total activity of the Au-
thority, a city/county cooperative effort involving more than 500 trucks and drivers and 
all of the logistical and maintenance support that keeps them running on schedule.  
Trash collection is a 24/7 effort that includes the entire county.  We usually focus on 
recycling here because we know that it is a primary interest for many of you. 
 
 During most of the past year, the Board has met in temporary quarters at the 
Las Cruces Utilities Building because of a radical extension of the office facilities at the 
Amador Transfer Station, their usual meeting site.  Peck reported that that project is 
almost finished. He also reported the purchase of two used (recycling here, too!) 
ocean containers. These are huge, secure boxes that will be put into service primarily 
as extra storage, especially for hazardous household materials that are turned in at 
the Amador (and other) collection stations. 
 
In the time allowed for public input, I spoke on behalf of our League, to congratulate 
the Authority for receiving the SHARP (Safety and Health Achievement Recognition) 
Award from the U.S. Occupational and Safety Administration (OSHA).  Very few of 
these awards have been won in New Mexico, none by any other state, county, or mu-
nicipal agency.  To be singled out as a model for worksite health and safety in the fifth 
most hazardous industry in the nation, is indeed noteworthy. 

LEAGUE OBSERVER REPORT 
 

The Leagueôs Observer Corps can enable greater coverage and information gathering, provide early 
warning of upcoming issues of concern, increase Leagueôs visibility, and assist in networking with 
other groups.  We appreciate the reports that are submitted by Observers.  Following the League 
practice of publishing nonpartisan, objective reports, the information submitted may be edited for 

content and brevity.  
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Membership Application  

After November 1 -  $30 for Individual;  

$15 for each additional household member  

Annually:  $60 Individual; $30 Second 

Household; $30 Students  

 

Date: ______________  

 

Name: ____________________________  

 

2nd Household: _____________________  

 

Address: __________________________  

 

City/State/Zip: _____________________  

 

Email:_____________________________  

 

Telephone:  ________________________  
 

 

Contributions:  

______ League of Women Voters Education  

 Fund (Tax Deductible)  

______ LWV of Greater Las Cruces  

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


